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Dear Friends of English, 

Welcome to Out of Iowa 2023, 
which marks another year of 
milestones and new ambitions 
for one of the country’s most vi-
brant departments. A quick look 
at the following pages will show 
you why: we are winning major 
grants to give students hands-on 
experience making books, we’re 
engaging the broader communi-
ty at the Center for Worker Jus-

tice, and faculty, students, and alumni are publishing their 
own exciting new works. No wonder we’ve been named 
the country’s top public university for writing by U.S. News 
and World Reports. This is my first year as chair, and every day 
I feel grateful to lead a department with such an important 
history and exciting future. This newsletter captures both 
heritage and potential, as it marks the passing of influen-
tial figures like Professor John Huntley (1927-2023), mile-
stones such as the retirement of Professor Brooks Landon, 
and the induction of alumnus Mary Swander into the Iowa 
Women’s Hall of Fame, and new developments such as the 
opening of the Nonfiction Writing House and hiring of two 

new faculty into that program. This term, we’ve already had 
visits from Gayatri Spivak, who reminded us that the fields 
of postcolonial studies and translation studies grew out of 
our department, and Pulitzer-winning alum Jane Smiley, 
who reminded us that we have a long tradition of forging 
innovative forms of the PhD dissertation. This is a legacy 
we’re fully embracing, as we position our PhD program as 
an integral part of “The Writing University.” In fact, the 
program will feature prominently at this year’s Association 
of Writers and Writing Programs Conference in Kansas City, 
in April. If you’re in town, please come see us at the alumni 
gathering hosted by the University of Iowa. And if you’re 
not, please get in touch: we want to know what our friends 
and alumni are doing, and we rely on your support for all 
that we do. Indeed, as we approach the year’s end, I really 
hope you’ll consider a gift to help build our reputation as 
one of the country’s best English Departments.  

Finally, thanks to English Department alum and former Iowa 
Review intern Quinlan Stafford for all their excellent work 
on this issue. 

Best wishes for the Holiday Season and the New Year!

Blaine Greteman

https://donate.givetoiowa.org/s/1773/giving/19/interior.aspx?sid=1773&gid=2&pgid=509&cid=1288&dids=108.579&sort=1&appealcode=GFWEB
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“Making is a kind of knowing:” 
exploring book history with a hands-on 

approach

“It was a blast!” shared Professor of English 
Matthew Brown about developing “The 
Book In Global History,” a new course that 

uses book arts to immerse students in the study of 
book history. The development of the course was 
supported by a three-year Humanities Initiative 
Grant from the National Endowment for the Hu-
manities. The grant provides $150,000 in funding 
for the costs of a book arts laboratory, supporting 
a teaching assistant, and developing programs to 
expose students to book studies. Brown co-wrote 
the grant alongside history and book studies pro-
fessor Elizabeth Yale.

Through lectures, book lab sessions, discussions, 
and Special Collections visits, undergraduate stu-
dents explored the history of the book in pre-mod-
ern East Asia, 16th-century Mesoamerica and New 
Spain, and the 19th-century Black Atlantic world. 
The course was taught by Brown, Yale, and gradu-
ate teaching assistant Sarah Parr this past spring se-
mester. They selected readings to show how crafts 
and craftspeople were perceived in the past. “I had 
a blast,” said undergraduate English and creative 
writing student Miranda Miller about the class, 
echoing her professor's sentiment. In detailing a 

main takeaway from the course, she observed that 
studying each culture and period of time reveals 
that “your language and culture inform your print-
ing techniques.” 

Book studies lab work and hands-on learning were 
the primary focus of the course. Readings were cou-
pled with making paper, carving wood blocks for 
printing, stitching butterfly bindings, and print-
ing their own versions of 19th-century newspa-
pers. “My favorite thing about this course was the 
hands-on aspect,” Miller stated. In expressing his 
hopes for what students took from the labs, Brown 
shared that “Craft makes one slow down, reflect, 
and consider the choices that go into the making 
of an object. This helps one in both the creating 
and the appreciating of art.” For English majors, in 
particular, it is important to not only understand 
the text you are reading but also the ways in which 
it is presented to you. 

Students finished their semester by creating re-
search-based, creative final projects reflecting the 
craft techniques, research skills, and knowledge 
they had learned. “A highlight was seeing students 
immerse themselves in the lab work, resulting in es-
pecially rewarding final projects,” detailed Brown. 
Miller’s own project blossomed from a passing re-
mark in a reading into a fifteen-page short story 
about a medium-sized French printing press cele-
brating the holiday of Wayzgoose, complete with 
an appendix, timeline, and character list. 

Brown commented, “In terms of book studies and 
the history of craft, Prof. Yale and I hope to demon-
strate that making is a kind of knowing—we want 
to break down divides between disciplines that 
separate hand and mind.” Brown and Yale, in col-
laboration with faculty, library staff, and graduate 
students from across the university plan to incor-
porate more hands-on study in courses across the 
humanities. e

English@the Center for Worker Justice

This summer, professor of English Claire Fox, 
doctoral candidate in English Riley Hanick, 
and undergraduate student Emily Harkin 

taught English classes for The Center of Worker 
Justice of Eastern Iowa. With the mission of uniting 
low-wage workers across race, ethnicity, and im-
migration status to promote and defend workers’ 
rights on the job, just immigration policies, and 
more equitable communities, the CWJ hosts En-
glish classes in support of immigrant families.

Alongside CWJ staff and volunteers, Fox, Hanick, 
and Harkin developed curriculum and presenta-
tions for weekly or biweekly English as a second 
language classes. Each week of classes was orga-
nized around a specific topic, such as school, work, 
the store, or visiting the doctor’s office, along with 
vocabulary and verb conjugations. Some of their 
content shifted or expanded depending on interest 
and relevance, such as a lesson themed on transpor-
tation aligning with the announcement that Iowa 
City’s buses would be fare-free. 

The goal of these classes was to make it accessible 
to learn and practice English. “Knowing English 
creates opportunities,” said Harkin, who is ma-
joring in English with minors in political science 
and criminology, law, and justice, “so being able to 
have my learned knowledge from the university to 
really help people with the ESL classes was a great 
thing.” Hanick, whose work focuses on questions of 
infrastructure, noted “The infrastructure that keeps 
us alive has everything to do with relationality and 
the ways we need one another [...] We build it by 
putting it to use. I want a world where people can 
learn things for free.” The classes were free and 
hosted in the evenings after traditional work hours. 
Attendance was not mandatory, encouraging stu-
dents to come and learn when they were available. 

Each of their journeys to teaching the ESL courses 
was different. Harkin started as a summer intern 
with the CWJ. She made social media posts, com-
municated with state representatives about wage 
theft issues, and collaborated with a community 
organizer. Fox had been aware of the Center for 
years, occasionally appearing on panels or attend-
ing events, but had wanted to dig in deeper with 
her support. She offered her skills as an English 

professor and translator around the same time that 
Harkin and a CWJ staff member were tasked with 
coordinating some summer instruction programs. 
The idea for an English conversation course blos-
somed from there. “The number of people who 
signed up was so great,” Fox recalled. She put the 
word out to see if anyone would be willing to help 
with multiple English courses. Hanick answered 
the call, with a mere four hours between saying 
yes and the first class meeting. 

When asked what those within the English De-
partment should know about the CWJ, each per-
son shared an urgency for more support and en-
couraged involvement from faculty and students. 
“I think that the closure of Kirkwood's Iowa City 
campus left a significant gap [in free ESL course 
offerings] that has remained largely unfilled. Cre-
ating recurrent opportunities for UI students to 
engage ESL learners at the CWJ in comparatively 
informal conversation feels like it could serve as 
one starting point for a potentially rewarding part-
nership,” Hanick shared in an interview. “They’re 
a really important community organization that 
serves people who are our neighbors and might 
eventually be coming to the University of Iowa. 
We have a lot to offer, just through sharing our 
expertise in English. [...] I think there could be a 
much bigger English language program if we had 
more volunteers. I wish I could teach [these class-
es], constantly,” Fox stated. e

Miller, far left, carving Chinese characters into a wood 
block during a lab section of the course

Artwork featured at the Center  for Worker Justice's Annual 
Gala 
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 Welcoming New Faculty

Sarah Minor joins the English Department and Nonfiction Writing Program as an Assistant 
Professor. 

Minor is the author of the books Slim Confessions: The Universe as a Spider or Spit (Noemi Press, 2021) and  
Bright Archive (Rescue Press, 2020), as well as a hybrid chapbook, The Persistence of The Bonyleg: Annotated 
(Essay Press, 2016). 

Her work has appeared in The Atlantic, Ninth Letter, Diagram, Mid-American Review, and elsewhere. Her 
essays have been included in A Harp in the Stars: An Anthology of Lyric Essays, Advanced Creative Nonfiction: 
A Writer’s Guide and Anthology, Welcome to the Neighborhood, selected for Best Experimental Writing 2019, 
and named Notable in Best American Essays. 

In addition, Minor serves as the Cinepoetry and Video Essay Section Editor at TriQuarterly Review. Minor 
is the recipient of an Ohio Arts Council Individual Excellence Award, the Barthelme Prize in Short Prose, 
and fellowships from The Vermont Studio Center, the Kenyon Writer’s Workshop, and the American 
Scandinavian Foundation.

Tisa Bryant joins the English Department as an Assistant Professor, coming to the University of 
Iowa after teaching at the California Institute of the Arts.

Bryant is the author of a collection of hybrid essays titled Unexplained Presence (Leon Works, 2007). She 
is the co-editor of the journal The Encyclopedia Project and editor of the anthology War Diaries alongside 
Ernest Hardy.  Her essays have appeared in exhibition catalogs for several visual artists and in a catalogue 
of site-specific art from The New School. 

Bryant has presented several cinema essays, most recently at ALOUD's "School of Prince" event and "Speak 
Nearby," a symposium inspired by Trinh T. Minh-ha. She was a writer and researcher for Clockshop’s 
Radio Imagination, a celebration of science fiction writer Octavia Butler. 

Bryant has several forthcoming works: essays in the anthology Letters to the Future: Black Experimental 
Women Writers and Residual, a meditation on grief, longing, desire, and archival research, from Nightboat 
Books. In addition, she is working on The Curator, a novel of Black female subjectivity and imagined 
cinema.						    

Spotlight on the NWP: 
An Interview with Bonnie Sunstein

Cutting the ribbon of the new Nonfiction Writing House!

A new chapter begins for the Nonfiction Writing Program! The new Nonfiction Writing House had a dedi-
cation ceremony on Friday, September 22, 2023. The two-story, 3,500-square-foot building joins the Iowa 
Writer’s Workshop’s Dey House and the International Writing Program’s Shambaugh House on Clinton 

Street, as a piece of what UI President Barbara Wilson calls “writer’s row.” Initial plans for a nonfiction program 
building were halted by the 2008 campus flood. John D’Agata, the director of the NWP from 2013 to 2020, spear-
headed the effort to build a new home for the program. The success of the 2018 Broadway play adaptation of his 
book The Lifespan of a Fact aided in fundraising for the entirely donor-funded building. 

The prestigious three-year MFA program was founded nearly 50 years ago in 1976 and has gained international 
acclaim, and taught several prominent nonfiction writers. This year the NWP welcomes two new faculty mem-
bers, Tisa Bryant and Sarah Minor, who will contribute to the vibrant future of the program. 

As part of this new chapter, Professor Bonnie Sunstein received a grant to record the educational history of 
the Nonfiction Writing Program. She joined the UI Faculty in 1992 and became an instrumental figure within 
the NWP and English Department. Out of Iowa writer Quinlan Stafford met with Sunstein to discuss the new 
building, her history with the English Department, and the future of the NWP.

This interview has been edited for length and clarity.



Out of Iowa, Fall 2023University of Iowa Department of English6 7

Quinlan Stafford: How was the dedication cele-
bration of  the new building? 

Bonnie Sunstein: Oh, it was wonderful. It was so 
exciting! I played the role of the ambassador, be-
cause I've been teaching in the Nonfiction Program 
longer than anybody who's currently here. I stood 
by the guestbook to welcome people. And what 
was really wonderful for me was that I knew some 
of the older people that came that other people 
didn't know and, of course, I also knew a lot of the 
younger people, I taught them all. It was very excit-
ing for me to stand in that place where I recognize 
everybody and it was a joy to talk to everybody.

QS: What are you most excited for about the new 
building? 

BS: I love the new building. I think it's wonderful. 
My office is still in EPB, but that's partly because I 
wanted everybody to have a space that they would 
be able to have for a long time. I don't know when 
I'm gonna retire but it'll be within the next few 
years. Then, when the new building got finished, 
I changed my mind. I felt terrible. I said, "Oh my 
God, this is so beautiful." But I'm in there a lot. I 
love the new building. I love the the porch on the 
outside. It's so peaceful compared to other parts of 
the campus and that's something that was a sur-
prise to me.

QS: You received a grant for a digital archive of 
the NWP's history. Would you share more about 
that grant and what you are hoping to archive 
with it?

BS: It's in conjunction with another project that I've 
been working on for a while. It's for an open educa-
tion  resource. It's something that nobody has been 
able to do before: to be able to put resources online 
and open for anybody who wants to see them. 

I've been working in the nonfiction program now 
for 24 years and I have 23 years worth of syllabi 
and course materials, exercises, sources, book rec-
ommendations, and lists of really good books for 
people to look at. And I can tell you, I feel both 
proud and embarrassed to say that I'm sure that 
this is one of the best nonfiction resources for un-
dergraduates that there is. The OER is legal since 
it goes through the library. We can just put this 
stuff up online and people have access to all those 
materials, but not just University of Iowa students, 
anybody who wants access can have them, which 
makes it very, useful and very accessible to people 
in ways that they've never had before. That's really 
exciting. I am working with Jessie Kraemer, a grad-
uate student, and we're in the process of setting 
it up now. By the end of this academic year, we'll 
have this OER set up and able for people to look at 
and borrow whatever they want. I'm really thrilled.

We're working with the Digital Publishing Studio 
to create a Press Books site that can serve as a pillar 
of the teaching nonfiction curriculum. We want to 
make our resources searchable. 

I'll read out to you what we said in the proposal: 
"This resource will be a living, interactive docu-
ment for the Nonfiction Writing Program that will 
be updated annually as we teach courses. It will 
prioritize student voices and needs in housing 
community nonfiction teaching materials. It will 
function primarily in two dynamic ways: as an 
archive, it will illustrate how nonfiction courses 
have been taught in decades past and as a living 
document, it will sustain a common space to adapt 
our curriculum in years to come."

The other thing that we're connecting it to is that 
I'm working on book four, this will be a book from 
University of Chicago Press about teaching non-
fiction. It would be be ridiculous to put all of [the 

archived teaching materials] into a book. It makes 
me feel very good that we can focus on the book 
and we can accompany it with the archive. 

QS: With this archive and and the new building, 
what do you see as future plans for the NWP? 

BS: Well, one of the great things about the NWP, 
that always has been true in the 24 years that I've 
been here, is that we all are different. We're all very 
different as writers, as people, as teachers. Each 
one of us has a particular skill and the other ones 
don't have. And we really like each other for that. 
We really admire each other and really like each 
other's work, because we're all so different. 

I know that the future is going to be different from 
the past. And I'm very proud to be able to say at 
this point in my career, that I see both these projects 
as the legacy of my contribution to the nonfiction 
program, which has been mostly teaching under-
graduate courses and working with TAs who teach 
undergraduate courses. I've been doing that since 
2000.

For me, to answer your question, is to say, I 
don't know what's going to stay the same. And 
I don't know what's going to change. Sarah Mi-
nor, for example, has done a lot more with 

contemporary technology. She's a very dif-
ferent kind of writer. One of the things I love 
about the new building is that the the there's a 
room that's totally set for any kind of electronic 
projects we might be able to do. Those are two ex-
amples.

QS: On that note, Would you like to share some 
highlights from your 23 years with the NWP and 
English Department?

BS: I think that these two projects, and the fact that 
they're coming together this way, are very exciting. 
I'm really excited that I can finish the book now and 
make it work with the archive. 

I've been able to teach a couple of my dream 
courses. I am an ethnographer. I do ethnographic 
research, which is just basically work out in the 
field writing about what's actually there. Writing 
about what one scholar calls "just being there." I've 
taught a few courses that I never thought I'd be 
able to teach. One was called "Family Stories, Oral 
Histories, and Object Biographies." How do you 
get to the history of an object? How do you do a 
portrait of an object as is as if it's a person with a 
history? And what do we know when we study 
people, based on the family stories that they know 

A conference room in the Nonfiction Writing House.  Photo by Tamara-Jo Schaapherder.
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In Memoriam: John Huntley (1927 - 2023)

For nearly four decades, John Faringdon Hunt-
ley was an invaluable member of the English 
faculty at the University of Iowa. 

Huntley completed a master's degree at the Univer-
sity of Connecticut and finished his Ph.D. in English 
Literature as a Carnegie Fellow at the University of 
Chicago, studying Milton. He completed a Fullbright 
in London. 

Huntley served as an English Professor at the uni-
versity from 1957 to 1996. His teaching reflects his 
capacious mind and interests. He shepherded count-
less students through reading and writing about the 
works of John Milton; he crafted the "Writing for the 
Sciences" course, emphasizing the value of the craft 
of writing for science students; and taught the uni-
versity's first African American literature course. As 
a professor and scholar, Huntley was a forerunner of 
the “digital humanities”— a field that utilizes com-
putational tools and methods to examine literature. 
He published his findings in articles, such as “Teach-
ing Milton by Computer” in the Journal of Computing 
in Higher Education, 1991. He was instrumental in 
creating the University of Iowa sailing club.

He served as the chairman of the Mississippi Sup-
port Project, a 1964 voter registration drive aimed 
at increasing the number of registered Black voters 
in Mississippi. In this role, he worked alongside 
then-university President Sandy Boyd to mobilize 
volunteers down to Mississippi to support this drive, 
also called Freedom Summer. Huntley also publicly 
defended non-violent resistance in this role. 

Huntley was born on May 16th, 1927 to Frank Liv-
ingston Huntley and Katharine Maud Burgner in 
Oberlin, OH. Huntley was the eldest of five children. 
and enjoyed a portion of his childhood in Kyoto, 
Japan before his family traversed the world by boat, 
sparking his love for sailing. They then settled in 
Menomonie, Wisconsin. Prior to becoming a profes-
sor, he enlisted in the US Navy during World War 
II. He spent his days in the Navy as a Yeoman on a 
Destroyer Escort, which patrolled the Eastern Sea-
board on the USS Foss. In the evenings, he regaled 
his shipmates by writing short stories on the cap-
tain’s typewriter, in exchange for a few nickels. He 
was honorably discharged after 1 year and 8 days of 
service. In retirement, he became proficient in open 
ocean celestial navigation, sailed the world, and 
taught advanced sailing to many younger pupils. 

John Huntley died peacefully in Colorado Springs, 
CO, on the morning of July 9th, 2023 after a brief 
illness. He was 96. In remembering his respected 
scholarship and deep commitment to his students 
and colleagues, The University of Iowa English De-
partment honors his memory.e

Huntley, far right, alongside other English Depart-
ment faculty members in the 1960'sExterior of the Nonfiction Writing House, including the peaceful porch. Photo by Tamara-Jo Schaapherder.

about? How those family stories shaped? One of 
the things I'm professionally good at is portraiture. 
It's creating word portraits of people. And I've had 
a wonderful chance to do that work both with un-
dergraduates and graduates. 

I do have to say what kind of undergraduates we 
have in Iowa. We have such wonderful students 
in the in the creative writing major and publishing 
major. Another thing that that I've done since the 
beginning is an opportunity for our undergraduate 
students to read at Prairie Lights, called Writers 
Gone Public. If I were a student in the creative writ-
ing, in any of the writing programs, to be able to 
read at Prairie Lights, where I've gone to see a lot 
of professional readers, it would be a wonderful 
thing. So I'm very proud of that. 

I've certainly loved every course I've taught taught, 
so I don't want to just pick one out. I have a back-
ground that's related to anthropology and every 
chance I get to write or teach about it in relationship 
to writing is a very exciting chance for me.

One of the things everybody can tell you, and all 
you have to do is walk into the building: you can 
see how many books people who have been in this 

program have published. But, what doesn't show 
and what I'm determined to have people know, is 
how many people who have been in the Nonfic-
tion Program are now teaching nonfiction in other 
places. I think the last time we counted, we were 
covering about 70% of the professorships in non-
fiction that were out there in the country. So, our 
students are very, very, very well prepared to be 
teachers too. And I take some credit for that. That's 
been my job all this time is to help people who are 
in the Nonfiction Program, who think they don't 
necessarily want to be in publishing, learn how to 
teach. One of the things that I'm very proud of is 
that we've sent a lot of our graduates out as teach-
ers, and it's because we do have an emphasis on 
teaching nonfiction. I'm a scholar of the teaching of 
writing, so I know a lot about educational theory, 
and how it informs what we do. It helped all of this 
in the past and will continue to help. 

I have to remind myself that we have to let our our 
programs be what they are, and we have to let them 
evolve. It's like, parenthood, when they're ready 
to be independent. You have to let them go. e
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Faculty Books
life, and a feminist exploration of mother-
hood, childbirth, female friendship, and 
artistic ambition.

Garrett Stewart

The Metanarrative Hall of Mir-
rors: Reflex Action in Fiction and 
Film 

Bloomsbury

The first sustained comparative study of how image 
patterns are tracked in prose and cinema. In film ex-
amples ranging from Citizen Kane, Apocalypse Now and 
Blade Runner 2049, to Tenet, Stewart follows the shift 
from celluloid to digital cinema through various narra-
tive manifestations of the image, from freeze-frames to 
computer-generated special effects. By bringing cinema 
alongside literature, Stewart discovers a common ten-
dency in contemporary storytelling, in both prose and 

visual narrative, from the ongoing trend of 
“mind-game” films to the often puzzling 
narrative eccentricities of such different 
writers as Nicholson Baker and Richard 
Powers.

Chris Merrill
On the Road to Lviv 
Boston: Arrowsmith Press

"This chronicle/ Took shape the day the war began, 
which was/ My 65th birthday," writes Merrill. At once 
deeply personal yet rooted in recent history, the poem 
is equal parts chronicle, a document of war crimes, and 

a sober self-reflection in which the poem's 
speaker examines his own engagement 
with Ukraine as a "democratic-minded" 
Westerner "determined to develop/ Civil 
societies around the world." Appears en 
face with Nina Murray's masterly transla-
tion into Ukrainian.

Sukhyang & Sugyŏng’s Tales: 
Two Romantic Novels from Old 

Korea
Paramus: Homa & Sekey

Sukhyang's Tale is known as a masterpiece of women's 
narrative from 17th century Korea. The tale evolves 
around the love story of Sukhyang and Yi Sŏn, from 
Sukhyang's ordeals of being separated from her par-
ents during a bandit riot to her reunion with, and mar-
riage to, Yi Sŏn before ascending to heaven together. In 
Sugyŏng's Tale, a romance between Sugyŏng and her 
lover Sŏn'gun has a tragic twist. Through the use of 
fantasy, it portrays the anguish of the era. 

Translated from the Korean by Sohn Tae Soo, Won-
Chung Kim, and Christopher Merrill, the 
two novels dually explore the difficulty of 
finding true love and how a woman has to 
face the absurdities of a medieval Chosŏn 
society defined by gender discrimination 
and Neo-Confucian ethics.

Emeritus Faculty
Patricia Foster
Written in the Sky: Lessons of a Southern 
Daughter
University of Alabama Press

Foster presents a double portrait of place and family in 
a book of deeply personal essays that interrogate the 
legacy of racial tensions in the South, the constriction 
of caste and gender, and the ways race, class, and white 
privilege are entwined in her family story. The story 
of place, she discovers, emerges not only from family 
histories and cultural traditions but also from wrestling 
with a culture’s irreconcilable ideas: the hard push to de-
termine what matters. After interviewing girls at Book-
er T. Washington High School in Tuskegee, Alabama, 
visiting the National Memorial for Peace and Justice 
in Montgomery, Alabama, and exploring Africatown 
in Plateau, Alabama, Foster was moved to reflect on 
the racial scars and crossroads in her southern past as 
well as to reckon with the intimate places of her own 
wounding and grief.

Faculty Books
Kaveh Akbar
Martyr! 
Knopf

Cyrus Shams is newly sober, a poet, and 
an orphaned son of Iranian immigrants. 
His obsession with martyrs leads him to 
examine the mysteries of his past—toward 

an uncle who rode through Iranian battlefields dressed 
as the Angel of death to inspire and comfort the dying, 
and toward his mother, through a painting discovered 
in a Brooklyn art gallery that suggests she may not have 
been who or what she seemed. 

Tara Bynum
Reading Pleasures 
University of Illinois Press

In the early United States, a Black person 
committed an act of resistance simply by 
reading and writing. Yet we overlook that 
these activities also brought pleasure. The 

poet Phillis Wheatley delights in writing letters to a 
friend. Ministers John Marrant and James Albert Ukaw-
saw Gronniosaw memorialize their love for God. David 
Walker’s pamphlets ask Black Americans to claim their 
victory over slavery. Together, their writings reflect the 
joyous, if messy, humanity inside each of them. Reading 
Pleasures analyzes the ways four Black writers experi-
enced positive emotions and how they served creative, 

political, and racialized ends.

Louisa Hall
Reproduction 
Ecco

A novelist attempts to write a book about 
Mary Shelley, a mother, author, and artist 

whose harrowing pregnancies reveal the cost of human 
reproduction. Soon, however, the novelist’s own pain-
ful experiences of pregnancy and childbirth, as well as 
her increasing awareness of larger threats from climate 
change to pandemic, force her to give up on the book and 
turn instead to writing a contemporary Frankenstein, 
based on the story of an old friend who mysteriously re-
appears in her life. Reproduction is a powerful reminder 
of the hazards and the rewards involved in creating new 

Bennett Sims
Other Minds and Other Stories 
Two Dollar Radio

Twelve short stories expertly guide us 
through the paranoia and obsession of 
everyday horrors. A man lends his phone 
to a stranger in the mall, setting off an 

uncanny series of unknown calls that come to haunt his 
relationship with jealousy and dread. A well-meaning 
locavore tries to butcher his backyard chickens humane-
ly, only to find himself absorbed into the absurd violence 
of the pecking order. A student applying for a philos-
ophy fellowship struggles to project himself into the 
thoughts of his hypothetical judges, becoming possessed 
by the problem of other minds. And in “The Postcard,” 
a private detective is hired to investigate a posthumous 
message that a widower has seemingly received from 

his dead wife.

Jonathan Wilcox 
Humour in Old English Litera-
ture: Communities of Laughter 
in Early Medieval England 
University of Toronto Press

Wilcox deploys modern theories of hu-
mor to explore the style and content of surviving writing 
from early medieval England. The book analyses rid-
dles, wisdom literature, runic writing, the deployment 
of rhymes, and humor in heroic poetry, hagiography, 
and romance. The book presents a revisionist view of 
Old English literature, by reclaiming often-neglected 
texts and by uncovering ironies and embarrassments 
within well-established works. Wilcox suggests that 
the humor of Old English literature has been scantily 
covered in past scholarship because modern readers 
expect a dour and serious corpus. This book aims to 
highlight works and moments that are as entertaining 
now as they were then.
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Alum inducted into Iowa Women's Hall of Fame

It’s been an exciting year for English alum and former Iowa Poet 
Laureate Mary Swander  (B.A. 1973 in English, M.F.A. 1976). She 
was inducted into the 2022 Iowa Women’s Hall of Fame for her 

work promoting healthy agricultural practices through the arts. 

Since 1975, the Iowa Commission on the Status of Women and the 
Governor have welcomed four women into the Hall of Fame to rec-
ognize their contributions and set them forth as role models. 

Swander taught at Iowa State University for 30 years, achieving the 
title of Distinguished Professor. She was the Poet Laureate of Iowa 
from 2009-2019. She is best known for her poetry book Driving the Body 
Back, and for her memoirs Out of this World and The Desert Pilgrim. 
Her most recent book is The Maverick M.D.: Dr. Nicholas Gonzalez and 
His Fight for a New Treatment for Cancer (New Spring Press, 2020).

She is the executive director of AgArts, a nonprofit designed to imag-
ine and promote healthy food systems through the arts. She hosts the podcast “AgArts from Horse & 
Buggy Land” which highlights sustainability and rural life. She is also the artistic director of Swander 
Woman Productions, a theater troupe that performs plays about food, farming and the wider rural en-
vironment. She has written and produced the plays Farmscape, Vang, and Map of My Kingdom. They have 
been performed in venues including the Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago, Mayo Clinic, and the U.S.D.A.

The University of Iowa English Department extends its deepest congratulations to Mary Swander and 
celebrates her contributions to the arts and agriculture in Iowa! e

Alum Produces Oscar Winner

Joe Russo (B.A. 1992) produced the 2023 Academy Award winner for Best 
Picture, Everything Everywhere All At Once. Released in March of 2022, the film 
follows Evelyn Wang (Michelle Yeo), a Chinese American immigrant who runs 

a laundromat with her husband, Waymond (Ke Huy Quan). Evelyn has a lot on 
her plate: the IRS is auditing the laundromat, Waymond serves her divorce papers, 
her demanding father is visiting for a Chinese New Year’s party, and, on top of it 
all, her relationship with her daughter is incredibly strained. An encounter at the 
IRS office between Evelyn and the universe-travelling Alpha-Waymond sparks 
the start of a “hilarious and big-hearted” adventure through the multiverse. 

EEAAO won an additional six Academy Awards: Best Director, Best Original 
Screenplay, Best Film Editing, Best Actress (Yeoh), Best Supporting Actor (Quan), 
and Best Supporting Actress (Jamie Lee Curtis). The film won a BAFTA for Best 
Editing, two Golden Globe Awards, five Critics' Choice Movie Awards, and 
seven Independent Spirit Awards nominations. The movie is regarded as “the 
most-awarded film ever” with over 158 awards from major critics organizations 

and awards bodies. It is also A24’s highest grossing film to date. The University of Iowa English Department 
extends its deepest congratulations to Joe Russo for an incredible accomplishment.  e

Graduate Student Publications
Hannah Bonner published book reviews of Sarah Rose Etter's Ripe in the Los Angeles Review of Books and Kate 
Zambreno’s The Light Room in the Cleveland Review of Books. She also published a review of Paul B. Preciado's film 
Orlando, My Political Biography in Lit Hub.

Heidie Senseman’s short story “House of Worship“was published in Vita Poetica. Her essay "Lost" was 
published in The Scriblerus. 

P.J. Zaborowski's  article “Miso no Messenger: Death and Delivery in the Alliterative Morte Arthure“ was 
published in the spring 2023 issue of Arthuriana.

Alumni Publications 

Alumni Awards 

Shane McCrae (M.A. 2012) won the  Ar-
thur Rense Poetry Prize, a prestigious accolade 
from the Academy of Arts and Letters, for Cain 
Named the Animal (Little Brown, 2022) and other 
works. His memoir, Pulling the Chariot of the Sun: 
a Memoir of a Kidnapping, was recently published 
by Scribner. 

Taylor Brady (B.A. 2013) pub-
lished a memoir: There's No Place 
Like House with Barnes & Noble 
Press.

Tim Johnston's (B.A. 1985) 
novel, Distant Sons, is out from 
Algonquin/Hachette.

Keith Wilhite (PhD 2007) 
published Contested Terrain: Sub-
urban Fiction and U.S. Regional-
ism, 1945-2020, with University 
of Iowa Press.

Nathan Hill's (B.A. 1999) nov-
el, Wellness, is out from Knopf. It is 
a News York Times Bestseller and 
was an Oprah's Book Club pick in 
2023. 
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Happy Retirement to Dr. Brooks 
Landon

After over 45 years of exemplary service, 
teaching, and scholarship, Brooks Landon 
is retiring. Dr. Landon began at the Uni-

versity of Iowa as an Assistant Professor in 1978.

In his almost five-decade-spanning academic ca-
reer, he served as English Department Chair, Di-
rector of the Nonfiction Writing Program, Director 
of the General Education Literature Program, and 
Director of Undergraduate Stud-
ies. He held the Herman J. and Ei-
leen S. Schmidt Endowed Profes-
sorship from 2011 to 2016 and was 
appointed as the University Col-
lege Miller Teaching Scholar. He 
is the winner of the Gerber Teach-
ing Award, Honors Thesis Advi-
sor Mentor Award, the Collegiate 
Fellows Award, the IAFA Distin-
guished Scholarship Award, and 
the M.L. Huit Teaching Award. 

He pioneered courses in science 
fiction and film, nonfiction writing, 
contemporary American fiction, 
20th-century American literature 
and culture, postmodern fiction, and the cultural 
impact of digital technologies. “I loved learning 
from someone with such a degree of thoughtful-
ness and care about science fiction,” shared student 
Zachary Morris (B.A. 2023).  Dr. Landon offered a 
prose-style course focused on the sentence since 
the start of his tenure at the university. His class on 
“Building Great Sentences” for The Great Courses 
series was one of the most popular and well-known 

of the program. “There’s no one in the country more 
informed about sentences than Brooks,” Professor 
Emeritus Ed Folsom commented.

Dr. Landon is a foremost scholar of science fiction. 
He published several articles and reviews in Science 
Fiction Studies, and authored chapters for the Ox-
ford Handbook of Science Fiction, Routledge Companion 
to Science Fiction, The Cambridge History of Science 

Fiction, and Reading Science Fiction. 
He wrote the introduction to the 
Easton Press edition of William 
Gibson’s Neuromancer. He has giv-
en several presentations on “Build-
ing Great Sentences” throughout 
Iowa. He has presented on “Teach-
ing Science Fiction at UC River-
side and on “Grammar and the 
Politics of the English Language” 
at Cornell College.  In addition to 
his scholarship and presentations, 
he is the author of five books. The 
most recent include Building Great 
Sentences: How to Write the Sentenc-
es You Love to Read (Viking/Plume, 
2013) and Understanding Thomas 

Berger (University of South Carolina Press, 2010).

“Brooks is the very spirit of this department—he 
cares deeply for his colleagues and his students and 
goes out of his way to help them,” Folsom said. The 
English Department extends its heartfelt gratitude 
and best wishes to Brooks Landon. e




